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Dear Elton Humphrey,

SUBMISSION TO THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE ON MEDICARE

Please provide this document to the Senate Select Committee on Medicare as my personal submission.

I really do appreciate the opportunity to make a contribution to the Select Committee. The formation of such a Select Committee relating to the access and affordability of general practice in 2003 comes as a most welcome initiative at time when some many Australian general practitioners (GPs) are feeling totally ignored by politicians and health bureaucrats.

HISTORICAL NOTES

I am of the view that these notes are important reading if we are to understand the background to the problems we face with Medicare now and, most importantly, if we are going to be able to work towards a better system of primary care health financing for present and future Australians.

Urban Practice Pre 1975:
Prior to the introduction of Medibank in 1975, most urban general practices were entirely private practices apart from the Pensioner Medical Service and the Repatriation scheme. Patients paid privately with insured patients claiming around 60% of fees in refunds from their health fund.

There was a Government subsidized system for private health insurance for low income earners but there was also a small but definite section of the population that did not have any form of cover for GP services. 

The Pensioner Medical Service was a voucher system paying about 55% of the then ‘common fee’ but only for GP services. Pensioners had access to public hospitals and (at that time) quite good out patient services for specialist care. They also had access to all of the basic medicines needed at that time from the Pharmaceutical Benefits Scheme (PBS).

The Repatriation Department also operated a similar voucher system for veterans, paying about 65% of the ‘common fee’. Veterans had a wider choice of pharmaceuticals and they had access to excellent Repatriation Hospitals and Outpatient services.

Rural and Remote Medical Services Pre 1975:

Country areas had private practices but where these were not viable, State Governments accepted responsibility. In Tasmania there were a number of District Medical Officer posts, usually associated with small district hospitals where doctors were salaried and the Government levied fees for selected services.

I worked in similar positions in the north west of Western Australia in 1971 and the service was salaried, well supported and provided an excellent range of both outpatient and inpatient services. The Western Australian Government took the service seriously and the Chief Medical Officer in Perth was able to attract well qualified doctors for varying lengths of stay in ‘the bush’. (“All I need is a month’s notice, if you would be so kind”, he would say..) The doctors did not have to buy/sell into/out of the practices, practice staff members were permanent public servants and there was great team work with the ‘bush nurses’. Doctors and nurses were supplied with basic accommodation and had access to government cars and Land Rovers. Traveling Clinics were operated with doctor and nurse together and service delivery was first class considering the isolation and difficult conditions. Most doctors like myself would sign on for 3 months but most stayed longer – I stayed for nine months and enjoyed ever minute of it. Some doctors had been there for 5-10 years, one in excess of 15 years.

Immigration 1948 – 1985:

From 1948 until the mid 1980’s there was extensive migration of British medical graduates to Australia with many entering general practice. They joined both private practices in urban and county areas and they also took up postings as District Medical Officers in rural and remote areas.

The tragedy for Britain was that these were well educated, fully qualified and often highly experienced general practitioners who left their homes and practices to come to Australia to escape the British National Health Scheme (NHS). The NHS was established in 1948 and (despite that famous statement, now etched in history, by the then British Health Minister, Mr Bevan, “If any doctor complains, I will stuff his mouth with money”) – British GPs left their country in droves.  They all told a similar story – they did not want a third party forcing its way into the doctor/patient relationship, they were sick of the bureaucratic interference, they and their families found the vilification very burdensome and the attitude of the public and the politicians was totally destructive. In short, they wanted to practice good medicine and to be treated fairly – remuneration was not the only issue that drove them from their homeland.

(Britain’s NHS has struggled ever since. The standards of general practice are less that those of Australia and successive Health Ministers have tried all sorts of incentives with little success. The penny has finally dropped and now Britain is reviewing its general practice financing and is offering incredible inducements for English speaking doctors to move to Britain.)

Practice Snapshot 1973

The Lindisfarne practice that I joined in1973 was vibrant – providing a full range of  GP services including obstetrics and anaesthetics, on-site procedures such as  X-ray and  fracture treatment and a comprehensive after hours service. It had a well run branch surgery at Risdon Vale – a socially disadvantaged, geographically isolated  ‘Housing Commission’ suburb some 8 kilometres to the north. The Risdon Vale surgery was run by a full time, highly experienced nursing sister who lived in the area, knew the people very well and did numerous assessments, dressings and injections - all free of charge. She made bookings to the GPs who attended for 4 hours each day and she followed up on patient’s needs, always being available to young mothers for free advice and support. The practice charged private fees with discounts for many families and many freebies. There was some bad debt it was nowhere near as much as the debt carried in the more well heeled suburbs of Hobart! From private fees generated by the GPs, the Risdon Vale Surgery paid for its nursing sister and provided a really first class GP service.

Predicting the future – Dr Denis Mackey:

A principal of the Lindisfarne/Risdon Vale Practice was Dr Denis Mackey – a GP who led a very vigorous and public debate opposing the introduction of Medibank. Denis Mackey was a much loved, hard working and devoted GP who dared to challenge the Labor politicians and social planners early 1970’s. He was vilified in public for his actions but his patients and his colleagues could understand his logical thinking and supported him immensely. Dr Mackey’s predictions have indeed come true – he saw the introduction of a third party payer as the thin edge of the wedge which would lead to the demise of private general practice, with low morale, increasing government control and paperwork, a reduction in the effective number of GPs, and reduced investment by GPs in their practice infrastructure. He predicted the criminal activity by future doctors and patients with a ‘free’ service/voucher system, the public vilification of good doctors, government interference in their practices and political intrusion into the patient/doctor relationship.

Denis wrote a rather tongue in cheek article titled “How to rob Medibank blind” that created howls of criticism but it turned out to be very accurate.

Denis attracted the ire of the Commonwealth Department of Health. He has numerous ‘visits’ to his practice by investigators and he was incredibly strong at not buckling under. He was eventually taken to Court by the Commonwealth Department of Health over his method of using packs of Celestone Chronodose injections – a practice that saved the taxpayer lots of money by avoiding broken pack fees but was technically in breach of the prescribing laws. (Most GPs did exactly the same but Denis was clearly singled out – no doubt because he was a thorn in the side of Government.)  Denis won in court, the case was thrown out but he still had to pay as all of his legal fees because in those days costs were not awarded against Federal Departments. 

Denis Mackey died in 1990 and his leadership is honoured by the D P Mackey Scholarship at the Tasmanian Medical School.  The Scholarship is for students wishing to consider a career in general practice.

GPs- Gatekeepers or Poachers? Post 1975

The new Labor government progressed their policies on government owned community health centers – not always in areas of need but often in suburbs where there were already adequate GP services. The Clarence Community Health Centre in Rosny Park is a classic example – built at great expense in a suburb well serviced by GPs.

We saw the construction and later deconstruction of Community Health Centres based on the philosophies of Labor in the 1970’s, where patients were seen by salaried medical staff and the services were bulk billed. Most were eventually handed over to State health departments and many were later closed because continuing financial losses were straining State health budgets.

At the same time, Australia watched the explosion of bulk billing practices in prominent inner city locations and shopping centres (complete with grand pianos in the waiting rooms and flashing neon signs). They attracted a lot of publicity and were well attended, if not for the medicine it was for the novelty and entertainment. Sydney led the way and Melbourne soon followed.

The blatant opportunities that Australian Medibank offered soon attracted overseas attention. American based corporations invested big money in city based pathology laboratories with inducements being made to GPs in return for their referrals. Modern machines and auto-analysers creamed vast profits from pathology item numbers. They were always two steps ahead of the Government and by the time the scams were contained, millions of Australian health dollars ended up going to American shareholders. 

Despite protests from concerned health professionals, successive Governments did nothing to curb the Medibank excesses. Bulk billing had really arrived and it was electorally popular.  
There were no outward changes in general practice with the launch of Medicare in February 1984 but there were substantive changes to hospital funding and a series of new Federal/State agreements/disagreements.

Snapshot 1985: Solo practice in High Street

Sadly, some new entrants to solo general practice adopted bulk billing as a way of getting started and attracting customers. Some went to the extremes with a fast buck being their only intention.

Shop front practices appeared and ‘cheap and nasty’ become a growth area. 

Scenario: Hire (never buy) a cheap shop front in a high traffic area, divide it up into two rooms with some sheeting and a door from the recyclers and grab a desk and a few chairs from the second hand shop. If you wanted the joint to look a bit more professional, knock up an examination table, bring a pillow or two from home with a few sheets and maybe a blanket. (Most consults would be done with the patient sitting as examinations were not to be encouraged as they would take more time). Grab a provider number from the eager staff at Medicare and with the bulk billing stationery, plus a few basic medical items left over from your student days, you were in business. A colourful bit of signwriting on the shop window was the finishing touch before a quick call around the nearby shops and cafes to let them know there was a new doctor in town. No staff needed as it was a ‘lock up practice’ - (I’m here if I’m here – just take a seat and I will be with you in a jiff. Sorry, no home visits, and no casualties as I am not set up for that. Morphine script? Day off work? No problems. However, you must have a valid Medicare card – what’s that? Lost it – well bring someone else’s – no cash, just a valid card. What say we see you again tomorrow – just to be sure?

Some of these practices did not even have running water. 

There was nothing much that the profession could do stop this offensive behaviour. The rapid turnover doctors were not breaking any law, nobody could define what a consultation was meant to be, the patients did not object because they had not parted with any money and they basically got what they wanted. The local shops and pharmacies were ecstatic. The Government was not interested and at a time when bulk billing was becoming so popular there was no political points to be won by taking action. 

The arrival of such practices really damaged nearby established practices. The bulk billers would attract the ‘quick and easy stuff’ and patients would attend for repeat prescriptions/certificates but would go back to their private GP - (‘my GP’) - when they had concerns or wanted a better service. The bulk billers did not do home visits nor were they interested in really sick or complex cases as these were time consuming and often required continuity of care.

The record was 242 patients in one day by a Sydney doctor. (Most straight GPs would take two weeks to see that number!)  

A Tasmanian Practice 1973 -2003

In Tasmania, general practice stayed pretty straight for several reasons. Denis Mackey and the GPSA had issued the warnings and most doctors remained private. Bulk billing was obviously tempting – there was a lot of money to be made – but thankfully most doctors loved their practices too much and took great pride in their services. Grateful patients stuck by their GPs – being prepared to pay a gap and be able to enjoy personal service.

Another factor that helped to hold private general practice together through these challenging times was that there were a lot of British graduates working in general practice at the time. They promptly recognized the risks to quality practice from third party payers and bulkbilling. Their experience in the UK with the British NHS was still fresh in their memories. They detested any government policy that placed politics ahead of health care and they stuck to their guns.

Also, Tasmania did not have the central city and inner suburban population densities that existed in the large mainland capitals. Bulk billers needed turnover and they needed passing trade which was limited in Hobart and Launceston.

It was interesting to see a fundamental change happen with pensioners after Medibank was introduced. Our practice had many pensioners as it was in an older suburb with many retirees. Prior to Medibank coming in 1975, the Pensioner Medical Service (PMS) paid GPs about 55% of what was then the private consultation fee. It was a huge and unsustainable discount. We really had problems in providing quality service as we had a higher number of pensioners attending our practice compared with practices in the newer suburbs. However, we did our best, often referring them into public hospital outpatient departments for investigation and management. You tried to do something positive with each consultation but you never really had time to practice detailed and comprehensive medicine.

When Medibank came in 1975 our practice chose not to bulk bill. We elected to charge pensioners the equivalent of the Medicare rebate and they would claim a full refund at the Medicare office. The effect was startling - our practice changed overnight. Pensioners who used to attend frequently changed their appointment habits, their consultations were longer and of much higher quality and problems were sorted in the practice rather than in the public hospital outpatient department. Home visits were much better remunerated and staying at home with an illness was an option again. 

I recall one pensioner saying to the receptionist “I have been wanting to be a private patient for such a long time. I can now pay Dr Y and I feel that I am now back in control of my health.” A remarkable statement by a lady who had been one of our regular patients for many years. 

The fact that an account was being generated, even though it was fully refunded, slowed demand. The ‘voucher’ mentality changed. Patients developed confidence and exercised control in how they used a service. They also knew that they would not be turned away if they were sick – the fees were not an issue. They would seek our help after hours and we did not mind as we knew that we were going to receive 85% of the private fees.

The practice was less hurried and we were able to see people at short notice and still give them time. Interestingly, there was a neglible loss of patients – they just came less frequently – but we had much better outcomes as we were able to better manage their health. Also, by being able to secure appointments at short notice, our patients could attend in the early stage of an illness rather than have to wait for days.

The child with meningitis:

I recall seeing a child early one evening that was in the very early stages of meningitis. The mother had phoned as she had some concerns about the child and she was offered an immediate appointment. It was an unhurried consultation. The child was unwell and the diagnosis was not clear but the early signs were there. Prompt referral to the Royal Hobart Hospital resulted in an excellent outcome. It would easy to boast and to say that the doctor was the life saver/disability preventer. Not so – the diagnosis was there in its subtle form for any competent practitioner to observe – it was the setting that saved the child. A good relationship with the mother who had attended before with this and her other children, a receptionist who took pride in her work, who was alert to the possibilities and who stayed on at the end of the session to cater for the child, a modern practice with first class facilities, a warm and quiet room with soft lighting that made it easy to relax and assess the child and a first class public hospital that was able to receive the child immediately and progress the treatment. 

The fee at the time was immaterial – (we certainly did not seek payment at the time) – and the account was gladly paid soon after it was sent out. More importantly – it was the private fees over a long period of time beforehand that had built the new surgery, trained the staff and provided the setting. 

Falling rebates – Medicare loses its gloss:

As time passed and the Medicare rebates fell in real terms, we moved to charging fees above the rebate and then above the ‘schedule’ fees. This was not an easy move on our part but it was a simple case of maintaining a standard or shortening consultations.

We resisted the move to charge non-cardholders more and card holders less. This was unfair as there were many non-cardholders that were doing it tough compared to many cardholders. The working poor were always there – battling with a mortgage, sick kids and no access to cheap pharmaceuticals that was enjoyed by Veterans and cardholders. 

We discounted to ‘rebate only’ if the patient fell on hard times – putting their fees on a monthly account which they would send to Medicare. We would gladly accept the rebate as full settlement.

Often the hardship problems were short term, loss of a job, a relationship breakdown, a sudden and severe illness, the need to stop work and care for an elderly relative, kids on drugs or someone in gaol. Bankruptcy took its toll on some families as their businesses collapsed or investments went bad. This was always a devasting situation for families and to be able to give time freely and accept a rebate only was just a natural human kindness and it was always appreciated. These families would get back on their feet in a year or two and they would let us know that the discount was better given to someone else. 

My practice has now arrived at an equal fee for everyone attending – pensioner, healthcare cardholder or private/unsupported patient. I do not know who has a card and who does not have a card and we treat them all equally. 

Compassionate discounting is applied for parents and children with recurrent illnesses, intellectually disabled patients, people with mental illnesses, insulin dependent diabetics, street kids/troubled youth (often no fee), people with complex and recurring illnesses and numerous other social and medical circumstances. This might seem like we are playing the role of Centrelink but it seems to work. The reason it can work is that there is a very special relationship between a doctor and his/her patient – a relationship that allows both parties to share information and to work together in bringing about a good outcome.

The Doctor-Patient Relationship – Sacred ground:

The doctor patient relationship is totally private and it is a two-way contract. It works on trust and honesty. It has to be a level exchange, transparent and constant. Doctors will tell you that there are different dynamics if a third part intervenes. Workers compensation can be a minefield as the patient feels that they are not responsible. Few patients can trust a ‘company doctor’ for they do not know where the doctor’s allegiance rests. Most doctors secretly curse the Department of Veterans Affairs for shortchanging them but at the same time feel that the Veterans deserve better. Some (thankfully few) Veterans want to screw ever dollar they can out of the pension scheme - and that is not a good way to start a consultation. Managed care is a future nightmare where doctors and patients have to comply with the demands private health funds. The US style of managed care where health funds run their own hospitals and channel members to their ‘preferred provider’ completely removes the patient from the control loop. Patients then become resentful and suspicious. It becomes a classic case of a health care system making people ill rather than helping them solve a problem.

Most of the fears, concerns and criticisms that doctors hold about Medicare is that it has the potential to diminish the doctor-patient relationship. This was the passion that drove Denis Mackey in the 1970’s and it has not lessened thirty years later.

Tasmania does its bit to reduce Medicare Outlays:

Against this background of strong private practices in Tasmania, there have been some windfalls for the taxpayer.

Interestingly, Tasmania has held the admirable record of having some of the lowest bulk billing rates of all of the States since the introduction of Medibank and later Medicare. At the same time, the original Tasmanian-owned pathology and radiology practices were viewed as being the ‘gold standards’ by the Health Insurance Commission. These practices remained totally independent and free of any corruption that was rife in mainland Australia in the 1970’s and 1980’s. The savings were very substantial.

One could argue that the taxpayer had a much better return on investment in Tasmania than any of the other States.
Some cynics would say that Tasmanians are not getting their share of Medicare dollars. This is not so – the savings go towards helping rebates in the long term so that every Australian can share the much stretched health dollars.

There still is substantial bulk billing in Tasmania – it is just less publicized and it is reserved to special cases. There are a few practices that totally bulk bill but they do not appear to be part of any chain and they are probably based on the participating doctors own personal philosophy. 

However, in the early 1990’s the northern suburbs of Hobart were targeted by a Melbourne based non-medical investment group wanting to establish a mainland styled bulk billing clinic. Local doctors were naturally concerned and there was significant public debate. The Tasmanian Branch of the Australian Medical Association made enquiries about the entities that were intending to set up the Clinic. It reached a ‘head’ when the President of the AMA received a death threat from persons unknown and had to have police protection for himself and his family for several weeks. The bulk billing group eventually dropped the project.

The doctors in the Hobart’s northern suburbs have continued to provide a full range of services to all comers – looking after disadvantaged patients by compassionate discounting and bulk billing people in real need.

Public perceptions of Medicare:

Despite the proliferation of so many of these dubious styles of medical practice Medicare remained a popular name in the Australian community.

Repeated surveys of public opinion about Medicare recorded very favourable comments. However, these surveys were about Health Insurance Commission service delivery in relation to claims and claims enquiries. Medicare offices were all very well run, the staff were pleasant, well trained and polite and the claims processing was highly efficient. The Australian public had experienced good claims services and so it was no real surprise to find that such surveys gave credit where it was due.

However the surveys have never asked questions about whether patients were happy with the quality of service that GPs provided via Medicare and GPs’ opinion was artfully avoided. There were no surveys about whether patients were content with their rebates or whether as taxpayers they saw the health dollars being used prudently. In any event, unless members of the public really studied the reports of the Health Insurance Commission and tried to relate it to health outcomes they would be blissfully unaware of how the ‘system’ was working.

Rebates for GP Medicare items had been a moot point for many years and this was understandable. With the growth in rapid turnover medicine, Medicare outlays for GP services were rising and the population health was not noticeably any better. With no desire to applying the brakes to bulk billing, governments had no option but to ‘sit’ on rebates. Any rise in rebates would generate an immediate cost rise with no obvious benefit.

This was economic reality and the messages were being sent from Treasury. 

Rumblings of Discontent:

In the late 1980’s and early 1990’s the leaders of medical profession were becoming increasingly concerned about the quality of general practice and its future directions.

There were calls for change and there had been some political reactions.

Labor Health Minister Brian Howe floated the idea of a co-payment – reducing the rebate by $2.00 and allowing a co-payment of $2.00. There was some immediate public reaction with cries of shame and a threatened electoral backlash. The unions were dead against it and there was even opposition from some medical groups who were firmly attached to the teat of bulkbilling. 

Senator Graham Richardson often spoke of his concerns. Indeed, during his time as Health Minister he started to seemingly change the world and showed insight and concern. At about that time his political career came to a sudden end but the reason was not what he was intending to do with health.

During the 1990’s there was a spectacular series of projects that were probably meant to save general practice but in the end have had little effect.

One can only surmise that due to the Treasury ban on any substantial rise in the rebates for general practitioners, the rapidly expanding General Practice Department in the Health Ministry had been given orders to try and come up with schemes that would keep the GPs quiet.

Vocational Registration:

First on the scene in 1989 was Vocational Registration (VR) of GPs (in an attempt to eliminate those GPs who were allegedly not keeping up to date although in essence most were progressive and on the pace, except the criminals.) VR set out to define two classes of GPs. You could become a VR’d  GP if you were already in practice (grandfathering). If you were about to enter GP you had to demonstrate that you were coming via an approved training pathway. Later on, you could only get VR if you were a Fellow of the Royal Australian College of GP’s. (RACGP) Time lines were set and there was acrimonious debate between the AMA and the RACGP. 

If you had VR your patients could access a higher rebate. If you were bulkbilling, you could earn more money. To keep you VR status you had to go to meetings and earn Brownie Points. Whether you learnt anything at the meeting did not really seem to matter. 

If you did not apply for VR or if you were not recognized you became an Other Medical Practitioner (an OMP). Patients who were attended by an OMP got a lesser rebate. Equally an OMP who was bulkbilling got less money. Maybe there was the subtle thinking by the Health Minister. Blame the OMPs, reduce their billings and save Medicare. Divide and rule.

The result was that Medicare outlays still went up - and Australia now had another expanding bureaucracy adding up Brownie Points and sending bits of paper around. More health dollars going down the drain instead of being given to patients.

GP Enhancement Grants/Practice Incentive Payments:

1994 saw the floating of GP Enhancement Grants that were based on a capitation system. Rewards were to be given to GPs who could keep patients to themselves and not share them with other practices. 

Maybe it was an attempt to target non-friendly practices that were frequented by doctor shoppers. It did nothing to stop the steady rise in GP outlays.

The powerful Health Insurance Commission computers could build practice profiles and pinpoint patient attendances. The computations were intricate and usually unintelligible.

Big money flowed to the first round of applications and this set the pace for other practices. It was a take it or leave it situation. Initially there were no strings attached and it was money for jam. The dilemma that a lot of GP’s faced was that if they joined into such a scheme there would be less health dollars to go into rebates.

Most private doctors resisted the grants initially on philosophical grounds, firmly of the view that health dollars should flow out to patients as rebates and not flow into the pockets of GPs. 

As the financial noose tightened due to the Treasury edicts about rebates, GPs took up the Grants that were to be renamed Better Practice Grants. There were hoops to jump through such as computer system installations, documentation about after hours care, teaching medical students and being nice to people. Later the grants were called Practice Incentive Payments (PIP). 

To this day, most GP’s accept grants but most remain oblivious to the calculations. Again, more dollars that could be sent out to patients as rebatesand sadly, another huge Canberra based bureaucracy costing millions and no real health benefits to the community as most private GPs were running good practices to start with.

Practice Accreditation:

This was a sore point from the moment it was announced in 1995. It was meant to rub out the grubby practices but it did not work. They just chose not to get accredited and went on their merry way.

By paying a not insignificant sum in application fees, GPs could have their practice inspected and accredited. This was no small feat and estimates in staff and principals’ time spent on documentation, handbooks, setting up Suggestion Boxes and putting up signs everywhere were often up to $20000 for a small practice and considerably more for a large practice.

I got into trouble for having a messy desk. I felt like a naughty schoolboy who was about to be kept in after school.

It was a degrading and humiliating experience. My staff can handle sick people and emergencies really well but I have never seen them as stressed as the day of accreditation. They felt that if they said the wrong thing or did not have the documentation right the practice would fail and we would miss out on the dollars. Worse than that, they could not bear the thought that our well run practice could actually fail over a technicality and that rejection would reflect on their professionalism. 

I have had the great pleasure of having one staff member for more than 26 years and to see her totally exhausted by accreditation made me feel awful. 

The irony of the situation is that I can sit behind a pristine desk, surrounded by the most highly sterilized pieces of surgical equipment and beautifully crafted staff manuals and practice really bad medicine and my practice still gets accredited!   

When the accreditation authority sent me a pretty certificate to hang in the waiting room and nice stickers to put on glass doors I threw them in the waste bin. I let my patients accredit my services. I would much rather see them get a better rebate than see the dollars wasted by the bureaucracy – after all – it is their money. 

Divisions of General Practice:

These came on the scene in 1996-97. Generous government funding flowed out to a series of bureaucracies that were very busy setting up offices and holding meetings. There was a lot of speculation about them being fund holders along the lines of the British NHS and what was happening in New Zealand. They competed with long standing GP organizations for members and they wanted to negotiate with Government on behalf of GPs, despite their Government funding. 

At least they are GP controlled and they are local. They now run a lot of post-graduate meetings and are active in a lot of community health projects. They have a newsletter that has lots of local news and a huge classified ad section where GPs advertise for doctors to come and join their practice. I counted 18 positions vacant in Hobart and surrounding areas in last month’s newsletter. Our practice has given up advertising, along with many others so a rough guess puts the shortage at about 36-40 full time positions in the area served by the Southern Tasmania Division of General Practice. 

I can live with Divisions and I can see that they are now doing a lot of good work. It was an expensive process to get to this point but if it came to the crunch, many of Division activities would be taken up by other GP organizations and the State Health agencies. If I had to choose between a better rebate for sick people or a Division,  I would give the money back to the patients.

Practice Grants:

This last decade has been the decade of health grants. 

One GP I knew proudly stated that he had generated some $200000 for his practice in the early 1990’s for information technology projects. Great.

The Coordinated Care Trials of the late 1990’s were heralded as a breathtaking journey of discovery into how the system was working. The outlays were enormous and the trial researchers laboured long and hard. ‘Tracking’ was the buzzword. They even tracked several of my patients which was a pleasant diversion and an opportunity to drink tea. 

In the end the researchers discovered that they had just re-invented the wheel, but at an enormous cost. Absolutely nothing flowed back to my isolated elderly patients. They really would have appreciated better rebates.  

We now have special grants for medication reviews, aged care assessments, asthma plans, etc. The array is bewildering and you need to pay a staff member to run all this for you. What you receive in grants goes to pay for the staff member so it all seems a bit of a fizzer. Again, the money would be better in rebates so that our patients can spend a bit more time with us. It would be good to do a few more home visits.

Limiting Provider Numbers:

Another move by the Canberra bureaucracy was to limit provider numbers. This thinking was based on the idea of controlling GP outlays by controlling supply. Knowing how easy it was for shop front practices to set up and in many cases add to health problems rather than relieve them, there was some logic in the concept but the problem was with politics of how the provider numbers were being used rather than the supply of provider numbers to new graduates and overseas trained doctors. 

In the Electorate – Mum’s the word:

Throughout the 1990’s, it was the job of every Health Minister to try and keep health out of the headlines. The less said the better.

Paul Keating was quick to deride the medical profession. His vitriol was legendary and he was a brutal debater. Any move towards helping GPs was quickly ‘spun’ and then met with the standard ‘greedy doctors’ phrase.

Despite mounting problems, politicians still turned a blind eye. The electoral sensitivity to Medicare was very acute. When John Hewson lost the election to a totally surprised Paul Keating, the electoral post mortem pointed to comments that he had made about Medicare and his intention to review its function. Although he had floated Fightback and the GST, the real test was Medicare. Skilful advertising by Labor at the last minute effected a change to a small but vital percentage of female votes in a few marginal seats and Keating scraped back in. (Labor had sensitive pictures of new parents leaning over a humidicrib in a neonatal unit, saying that their newborn would not be there it was not for Medicare. The other ad was a mother with four kids standing outside a doctor’s surgery saying that if it was not for Medicare she would not be able to take them in to see the doctor. These ads worked even though the content was irrelevant.)

The Relative Value Study – Rejected by Government:

This was a major study that was conducted over several years and the findings were released in 2001. Independent analysts showed that the value of a GP consultation was around $50 at a time when the rebate was around $24.00.

It was promptly rejected by Government even though Government contributed to the study and stated initially that it would support its findings.

2000 – A new millennium – no cause for celebration:

By 2000 there was widespread discontent in general practice. 

The first real political breaks came from ‘the bush’. Country folk are politically aware and can make their presence felt. They started to pressure their politicians about the shortage of GPs and they persisted until they got some action.

Problems in the bush were debated by local politicians and there was a groundswell of thinking about helping the doctors in rural and remote areas. Some of this was simplistic knee-jerk reactions such as making a special pathway for county college students to take on medicine as a career in the vane hope that they would return to the home towns.

Few people really understood the problems of retaining doctors in rural and remote areas and the lessons learned and the successful measures adopted in the 1950’s to 1970’s remained buried in history.

Even today county folk do not perceive GP services as being anything other than Medicare and the Commonwealth. They let their States off time and time again and the States, if threatened, use the old State/Commonwealth divide where each party can blame the other and be seen to be taking action when, in reality, nothing is done.

Since 2000 we have seen the escalation in workforce shortages, reduced participation as modern day GPs refuse to work 60hrs or more a week with no holidays, the reluctance of new graduates to enter GP Training Schemes and the demise of general practice as a viable small business. More than 30% of Australian GPs are over 50 years of age and many are worn out and disillusioned. Early retirement by choice is preferred but few can afford it. Forced retirement due to illness and stress in a more likely outcome.

In summary, in 2003 the situation is as follows:

· Quality general practice is not viable

· There is a major workforce shortage

· Investment in general practice is at a standstill

· Research in general practice has all but ceased

· 30% of GPs working today will be retiring over the next 5-7 years

· Postgraduate training posts in GP are not being filled

· There is a risk of some younger GPs leaving Australia permanently

· Medical students commencing in 2004 will not enter the GP workforce until 2014

· Government has rejected the Relative Value Study

LESSONS FROM HISTORY

From the history of general practice from 1975 until 2003 we can learn the following lessons;-

· Respect the doctor patient relationship and do not let a third party interfere

· Give people control and let them choose their style of health care that suits themselves and their loved ones

· Rebates belong to patients, not doctors

· Bulk billing systems are a target for abuse by both patients and doctors

· The more Government tries to regulate the worse it gets

· All government schemes come with a huge administrative cost

· Do not conscript doctors like Government did in Britain in 1948 as the country will loose many of its best doctors

· Most doctors want to be left alone to get on with the job of diagnosis and treatment

· Allow doctors freedom in their practices to provide services that are in the best interests of patients

· Allow doctors to compete in a fair market and let competition fix prices 

· Do not let politicians use health care as a vote catcher – health is above politics and government policy must be bi-partisan

· Consult with doctors, patients and other providers before launching health policy

· The most vulnerable in our communities end up with the worst care

· Private health funds have the potential to remove choice

· Doctor bashing works – a short term gain for a long term loss

· Academics and social planners do not work at the coal face

· We all end up as patients in the end – just how would you like to be treated?

History shows that the role of politicians in all of this action since the 1960’s has been abominable.

FUTURE OPTIONS

Just where we go from here is a real concern.

Firstly, we must take urgent action to contend with the current crisis which will be worse next year if nothing is done. 

Secondly, we must work towards a sound and sensible scheme that will last for the next thirty years.

The Senate Committee on Medicare can do much as the Terms of Reference can cover a very wide range of issues in relation to the conduct of general practice in Australia.

Addressing the Terms of Reference relating to ‘the access and affordability of general practice under Medicare’ my responses are as follows:

(a) the impact of the current rates of the MBS and PIP on practitioner income and the viability of bulk-billing practices

Response: Current rates of the MBS will continue to place downward pressure on GP incomes. Incomes continue to be rebate driven even though the rebate belongs to the patient.  GPs have little choice but to seek increasing contributions from patients if their practices are to survive.

In making my case that unlimited bulk-billing has been the basic cause of most of the current strife, any rise in the MBS that flows through to doctors who bulk-bill will perpetuate the problem. Any rise in rebates must be quarantined from the current system of bulk billing.

Bulk billing must be reviewed, however unpopular and problematic this debate will be.

I see a need to protect the interests of chronically ill, the young, the intellectually and mentally disabled and the financially and socially disadvantaged members of the Australian community. These people must be empowered with unfettered access to health care and to be able to obtain care that is clinically appropriate and in accordance with current standards.

I am of the view that these people should be able to gain rebates at a much higher level and in accordance with the fee ranges demonstrated in the Relative Value Study. It would be reasonable to settle their accounts with the doctor at the end of a consultation by an electronic transfer using a specially issued card. In that way they do not have to worry about receipts and accounts. The transaction could still be subject to a co-payment negotiated with the practitioner prior to consultation so that the relationship remains that of a private contract between doctor and patient.

The issuing of such a health care card should be reconsidered. Instead of the current Centrelink mechanism of application with review of income and assets only, the application for a card could also be reviewed by a medical panel that takes into account the health needs of the patient.

For example, the role of the panel would be to consider issuing cards to all children and with even higher rebates to children with chronic illnesses or disabilities. Equally, adults with significant health problems such as insulin dependent diabeties could access higher rebates and a whole range of health conditions could be considered similarly.

 The lists could be extensive but the application process could be refined fairly easily. Natural justice, avoidance of discrimination and privacy would all be issues that would need careful consideration.

There could well be a role for Divisions of General Practice to be part of the assessment process as the Divisions are aware of local geographic and medical issues that may have a bearing on applications. The Divisions may interact with GP providers over some aspects of the use of the card but not as to interfere with the doctor-patient relationship.

By reducing the number of cards in the community and by allowing health issues to be included in the application process we can work towards a system where scarce health dollars (which will always be under pressure) can best be spent for the greatest good.

(b) the impact of GP shortages on patients ability to access care in a timely manner

Response:  The answer is obvious. 

(c) the likely impact on access, affordability and quality services for individuals in the short- and longer-term, of the following announced Government proposals:

(i) incentives for free care from GPs limited to health care card holders or those beneath the income threshold.

Response:  I agree that health care dollars needed to be rationed equitably but the current system of so-called ‘free care’ has been a runaway disaster. It needs to be totally overhauled in the light of the Relative Value Study results and the suggestion that I have made  in (a) above pertaining to the consideration of a new form of health care card. 

(ii) a change to bulk-billing arrangements to allow a patient co-payment at point of services co-incidental with direct rebate reimbursement

Response: I support the idea. If this had been implemented at the time Medibank came in we would not be in the mess we are now experiencing. A similar scheme has worked in New Zealand. It has been the politics of hate that has not allowed this to proceed and we need to mature in our understanding of how patients and doctors interact and build on the strengths of a sound doctor-patient relationship.

(iii) a new safety net for concession card holders only and its interaction with existing safety nets

Response: A step in the right direction but too restrictive and another expensive administrative exercise to separate the various safety nets. Safety nets do work but they need to be more generous. Most people do not want top be sick but knowing that a safety net exists is a comfort. They are not much use unless we recognize the Relative Value Study.

(iv) private health insurance for out of hospital out of pocket medical expenses

Response: I remain concerned about managed care. The funds do not always respect the doctor-patient relationship and choice may be restricted. Worthy of further debate.

(d) alternatives in the Australian context that would improve Medicare principles of access and affordability within an economically sustainable system of primary care, in particular:

(i) whether the extension of federal funding to allied and dental health services could provide more cost effective care
Response: Worthy of consideration but only if not bulk-billed in the current context. We do not want to go back to the problems that started in 1975. 

(ii) the implications of re-allocating expenditure from changes to the private health insurance rebate.

Response: The private health insurance rebate has assisted many Australian to access timely hospital care that would not be available to the public hospital system. It should be preserved. 

(iii) alternative remuneration models that would satisfy medical practitioners but would not compromise the principles of universality which underlies Medicare.

Response: A private contract between doctor and patient remains the only safe option with fee for service in an open, fair and unrestricted market. This needs to be considered in the light of my suggestion for a radically new heath care card that could still be used in a fee for service setting.

I do hope that these comments can assist the Committee.

I would appreciate appearing before the Committee at your convenience.

Yours faithfully,

Robert Walker

